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Longstone Community Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 14 March 2016
at 7:30 pm in Longstone Primary School


ATTENDANCE

Elected members:
Steuart Campbell (ViceChair/Secretary); Ann Watt, Bob Gardiner, Ros Lennie and Jean Marr.
Co-opted members:
Lily Campbell (part), (Rev) Mike Frew.
Ex Officio:
Cllrs. Donald Wilson and Denis Dixon.
In attendance:

None.
Members of the public: 4
1
Introduction
SC welcomed everyone but announced the sudden death of Chair and Treasurer Jim Scott in circumstances that remain unclear. He reported that, because Jim appears to have left no will and that no next of kin were known, his affairs would be handled by the National Ultimus Haeres Unit in Glasgow. They will take possession of Jim’s estate, arrange his funeral and try to trace next of kin. SC had made known our need to take possession of the Treasurer’s documents and equipment. He would keep the Council informed of any progress on this matter but did not expect it to be resolved quickly. He was in contact with the local police and St Giles, where Jim was an elder. 

In view of the fact there was no obvious candidate for Chair among the existing members and because he did not wish to act as Chair as well as Secretary, SC had asked John Allan if he was willing to help out. It was pointed out that JA is a former member of the Council, a former City councillor and recently retired from work as a trade union official. John had agreed. Consequently, SC proposed that JA be co-opted to the Council and this proposal was seconded by BG. SC then put the motion to a vote, which was carried unanimously except for MF who, as a co-opted member was not able to vote. SC then proposed that JA be appointed as chair for the foreseeable future and this was again unanimously approved, including MF. JA then took the Chair, emphasising that he regarded the appointment as temporary. 

In memory of Jim Scott, JA called for a short period of silence, which was observed. AW suggested that we send a card of condolence to Jim’s house for a relative to find. This was agreed (SC will action). 
2
Apologies

An apology for absence was received from Cllr Ricky Henderson. SC stated that it was his understanding that, in addition to send meeting notices and draft minutes to our seven City councillors (3 from one ward and 4 from another), sending them also to our MP, our MSP, we should be sending them to all 6 of our MEPs! 
3 The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 February were approved. 
4 Matters arising from the minutes (not covered by other items in the agenda): 
4.1 SC reported that he received a notice after the last meeting about a hearing at Pentland House (the NHS offices in Robb’s Loan) to decide on Wellbeing Pharmacies Ltd’s application to open a pharmacy in the Scotmid store. Because LCC had submitted a notice of support for the application we were entitled to attend the hearing, which was set for 8 March. Consequently he attended, taking Lily with him [LC arrived about this point]. SC was one of 20 or so people attending the hearing, some of them the determining committee, but most were local pharmacists, all of whom objected to the application, some taking a long time to explain their reasons. Mark Hedley, the applicant explained his reasons for applying, mainly that the local people lacked access to a pharmacy. SC briefly explained why we supported the application, the fact that there was no pharmacy within the LCC area (he submitted a map to the Committee showing this). He also suggested that there were too many pharmacies along the Calder Road corridor, none of which were easily accessible to Longstone residents. Lily, who was not allowed to speak at the hearing, explained to the LCC meeting the problems she experience in accessing a pharmacy, including refuting claims that the 34 bus goes to all other pharmacies. SC suggested that the main problem might be funding for a new pharmacy (funding comes from the NHS). The Committee’s decision was to be announced on 29 March. MF thanked SC and LC for attending the hearing and representing LCC.
4.2 SC reported that, after the matter of a pedestrian crossing on Murrayburn Road was raised at the previous meeting, he had made enquiries. He explained how CEC’s Road Safety Team assess a location as suitable for such a crossing and that it required to achieve a pedestrian and vehicle count (PV2 value) of 0.3 or higher. Apparently an assessment was conducted in May 2013 near the entrance to Hailes Quarry Park which found a PV2 value of 0.26. Consequently, no pedestrian facilities were recommended.  
4.3 SC noted that the rubbish that had collected around refuse bins at Sainsbury’s had been removed. It is understood that speed humps and gates will be installed to deter racing bikes entering the car park at night. Comment was made about the problems with the timing of the traffic lights on Inglis Green Road (SC stated that he understood that CEC is monitoring the junction). 

5 No police attended the meeting. SC reported that he had heard of burglaries involving the stealing or cars in Kingsknowe, including Kingsknowe Road North. A resident of Kingsknowe (Jarlath Flynn) explained how a stranger had approached his house evidently with the intention of gaining access (gave excuse of looking for someone). Mr Flynn explained that in Ireland people use a mobile phone app to warn each other by text if they find gangs working in the area. He proposed to establish such a scheme in his area of Kingsknowe and would be approaching residents and the police. 
6 Planning
SC reported no change to the major applications of interest to us, but the councillors present claimed that the application to develop housing on land beside Saughton Prison had been approved. Network Rail’s application to strengthen the Slateford viaduct had been approved, but SC had informed NR of water leaking onto the road from the viaduct. Demolition of the Longstone Centre was nearly complete. 
7 Neighbourhood Partnerships
SC will attend the Pentlands NP on 22 March and the Area Board on 17 March. He noted that the next South West NP will be on 7 June and that we could do with representation on it. The Partnership office had told him that 10 organisation had received Waste Action Grants (mentioned at our February meeting)
8 Environmental matters
SC reported that, as agreed at the previous meeting, he had asked our MSP about graffiti. Mr MacDonald replied (17 Feb) pointing out that responsibility for graffiti lies with CEC and the environmental wardens. He also stated that, although we have a national police service reporting to the Scottish Parliament, operational decisions are determined by the Chief Constable. He attached an extract explaining the law on graffiti, which states that graffiti should be reported to the local authority, and another explaining the responsibilities of environmental wardens, which includes graffiti removal. Mr MacDonald emailed again on 7 March copying a statement on the matter from local inspector Bob Innes. Inter alia, this discouraged the emailing of pictures of graffiti to the police. SC stated that, in view of the confused response he had received from police and their general discouragement, he had ceased to report graffiti to them. Regardless, he continued to encourage various public companies to remove graffiti on their street cabinets and structures, although with less success lately. The graffiti remaining to be removed can be seen on the GRAFFITI page of our website. 
9 Treasurer’s report
For obvious reasons, there could be no report at this meeting. SC was to visit the RBoS branch in Corstorphine which holds our account to assess the situation. The Bank will need a mandate from LCC to operate the account. 
10 Correspondence
10.1 Note from Lord Provost encouraging litter-picking (‘Clean for the Queen’). We did not register.
10.2 Note from Paths for All inviting us to apply for a Community Paths Grant (up to £1500 available). No action.
10.3 Note from Trading Standards Officer Christopher Bell about Operation Aristotle regarding doorstep crime. SC read out his advice. Suspicious activity should be reported to trading.standards@edinburgh.gov.uk or call police. Citizens advice helpline is 03454 04 05 06. 
10.4 Email to Treasurer about renewing the insurance policy. SC explained that this insurance, which we paid last year, appears to be solely for community councils that organise events. It was agreed that, since we do not organise events, this insurance is unnecessary and therefore we will not renew (SC will respond). 

11 AOCB
11.1 The question was raised as to who would deal with our accounts. SC explained that although he has financial experience as the treasurer of an Edinburgh society, he did not really want to take on extra duties. JA asked if anyone desired to be Treasurer (no response). SC agreed to deal with finance, at least until the elections in September. The AGM in June must delay appointments until the elections. 
11.2 SC reported a rumour that the 20 bus service would cease. CEC had informed him that a decision would be made by the Corporate Transport Team in late March. The councillors present agreed to find out more.

11.3 SC explained how his personal email account was becoming overloaded with messages to him as Secretary and that the solution would be to set up a separate account. He could arrange this based on the domain ‘longstonecc.org.uk’ but it would cost £6.99/year. This was agreed. 
11.4 Councillor Wilson explained that would be running in the London Marathon to raise money for the One City Trust (www.onecity.org.uk) and he distributed slips explaining how to contribute (to: virginmoneygiving.com/lordprovost).
11.5 MF pointed that someone (unknown) had been planting daffodil bulbs in the grass verge of Kingsknowe Road South adjacent to the golf course and that he or she should be thanked. 
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The next meeting will be held on 9 May 2016
SC/11mar16

